Rosstulla School 

Board of Governors’ Report 2017/2018

Membership of the Board of Governors
Dr. A. Preston (Chairperson)-member nominated by EA

Mrs. L. Stewart (Vice-Chairperson and Child Protection Governor) member nominated by EA

Miss H. Bracefield member nominated by EA

Miss N. Dowey member nominated by Dept. of Education   

Mrs. K. Newman member nominated by Dept. of Education

Mr. R. Woods member elected by parents

Mr. D. Mullan elected by parents

Mrs. C. Gordon member elected by teaching staff

Miss L. Matchett (Secretary to the Board of Governors and non- voting member)

The Board of Governors will be reconstituted in September 2018

Term of Office
The term of office is due to end on 1st September 2018. New elected member will take up their roles in Term 1 2018 and remain in post until September 2022.

Introduction
Dear Parents/Carers 

As Chairman of the Board of Governors of Rosstulla School it gives me great pleasure to introduce our Annual Report, in a slightly different format, for the academic year 2017/18. The Annual Report provides an overview of important events in the school calendar during the past year and contains information about the life of the school and its’ management. 

This year saw the current 3-year School Development Plan (SDP) come to a successful conclusion. Following an evaluation of outcomes and feedback from all concerned, a new SDP for 2018 – 2021 is currently in preparation to start in the new academic year.
Pastoral care is recognised as being one of the major strengths of the school and it is pleasing to note developments in the Positive Behaviour Policy that encompass new systems of encouragement and reward within the school. 

The school will continue to play an increasingly high-profile role in the local and wider community through social skills activities, educational trips and outings. The innovative Shared Education Partnership with Hill Croft continues to provide imaginative programmes for pupils at both schools.  Key Stage 2 pupils are to be congratulated for joining with other Special schools across Belfast, and the School of Music in a musical presentation of Jack and the Beanstalk.

On behalf of the Board of Governors I would like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to our principal Miss Laura Matchett, in her first year as school principal, and staff, both teaching and non-teaching, for their dedication to the school and for their commitment to the individual needs of each and every pupil.  None of the good work highlighted by the report could be accomplished without the combined effort of all members of the school community.








Dr Alan Preston








Chairman, Board of Governors
Enrolment
The school has places for 166 pupils aged between 4 and 17 years old and admission is by request of Special Education at EA, North Eastern Region.  

In 2016/17 we had 168 pupils on roll.
Finance 

The school continues to have a partially delegated budget.  
Total budget for 2016/17:

Article 60 Allocation 


£97,963

Entitlement Framework


£16,356
Extended Schools:     


£11,655
School Development Plan
A new school development plan has been designed for 2018-2021. This has been based on a process of rigorous self-evaluation and has considered feedback from staff, pupils, parents and governors, evaluation of the previous School Development Plan and feedback from ETI.  We thank all our stakeholders for their input in this. The ETI Sustaining Improvement Inspection took place in January 2018. While much of their feedback was positive and affirming, they were unable to make a full assessment of the school due to impact of strike action. A copy of the report can be found at

https://www.etini.gov.uk/publications/sustaining-improvement-inspection-involving-action-short-strike-rosstulla-school
Our Key priorities are:

To enhance the quality of provision for the students with a view to enhancing progress and enabling them to reach their full potential.

To enhance the quality of teaching and learning through staff development.

To develop effective strategic leadership which embraces pupils, staff and governors, senior management and senior leadership teams in the development of the school.

To re-establish the positive ethos of the school through redressing the health, care and welfare of pupils and staff, 

A copy of the School Development plan can be found on the school website. 

Safeguarding
Safeguarding is a Key Priority at all times in Rosstulla School. We recognise how vulnerable our students can be and all staff are vigilant in watching for signs of abuse or neglect and listening to the students. We maintain clear procedures for receiving, recording and reporting disclosures. Mrs Fryers has continued in her role as Designated Teacher and Mrs Sloan is the Deputy Designated Teacher for the Post Primary department. This year we have employed Mrs Jamison as a second Deputy Designated teacher in the primary department.  Staff received updated Child Protection training in August 2017. Staff have also had two sessions of training in anti-bullying and the safeguarding team have been working on updating the anti-bullying policy to bring it in line with new guidelines. 

Security
CCTV is installed in the school and school grounds.

The school continues to be accessed via the entry system on the main entrance and key pad system on the side door. Playground gates are secured at all times and doors to specialist rooms are kept locked when not in use. Primary classrooms have double handles in order to keep children safe inside. 

All visitors sign in at reception.
New Developments 2017-18
Pastoral
E-Safety has become of particular concern as social networking presents personal safety issues for our pupils.   We have recently introduced the use of securus to help us identify particularly worrying searches being made by individual students.  

Some Primary pupils have had access to Barnardo’s Time for Me counselling.  The counselling is funded by Extended Schools however; we have recently sourced what we feel is a better value service which will support a bigger number of students through Family Works. This will be funded through our extended schools cluster group funding 

We have very recently reviewed our positive behaviour policy and have trialled some new systems of reward within the school. We have taken on board the views and opinions of staff and students. The aim of the golden time discipline procedures within Rosstulla is to provide pupils with the skills to become self-regulating in terms of their behaviours. The rewards and sanctions were introduced in January 2018 and will need to be embedded over the next 3 years.   The rules and systems are the same throughout the school but are adapted in some minor ways to suit the age, abilities and needs of the pupils. Pupils from Years 1-13 are very clear about the structures in place to reward positive behaviours and we have seen some positive outcomes for students already. 

Some primary staff have been trained in Attention Autism and are now using this programme within the classroom with noticeable benefits for the students. 

All staff have received update training in using positive handling techniques when necessary and as a last resort.      

The school has a ‘Food in Schools’ policy in line with Department of Education guidance. A recent survey on school meals highlighted that students are generally not happy with the current school meals. Catering staff have agreed to work with representatives on the school council to try to improve this view. We are aware that many of our students come to school without getting breakfast for many varied reasons therefore we have applied and have been granted funding through Kellogg’s to run a breakfast club next year.
Curriculum:
 Assessment is used to develop the learning path for pupils and to inform the curriculum. Staff have trialled and agreed on specific tests and assessments for effective tracking of both academic and social-emotional related abilities and attitudes. Some new examinations have also been introduced this year in order to provide achievable qualifications for our students.  

We have invested in new ipads and made a successful application to the Nerve centre who have now adopted us as one of their partner schools for next year. This mean the staff will receive training, in class support and technical support throughout the year from the Nerve Centre Team.
Community Links
We embarked on our Shared Education Partnership with Hill Croft school in September 2017. Foundation stage students have enjoyed a joint play programme and series of joint outings. Staff have benefited from a range of Teacher Professional Learning opportunities and opportunities to cluster with subject co-ordinators. Between the two schools there have been cluster groups in various areas including Art, PE, Music, Early years, ICT. The Shared Education TPL days have given all staff opportunity to avail of free training in a range of different areas. 

Maths and Literacy Co-ordinators have clustered with their counterparts in NE region special schools. 

We have developed a new website which we use to keep parents and community informed and we also use this as means of signposting parents to events, activities and support groups for young people with learning difficulties. We have also set up a new texting service and link in with the Parents and Friends face book page.
In June 2018 we agreed to enter into an extended schools cluster group with Thornfield and Jordanstown school bringing us some funding for joint projects. 

While the extended school’s family learning project has been very successful for Primary groups the Secondary groups were not well attended. Miss McFarland is working on an alternative Golden Time programme into place which we think will suit the older pupils better. 
This year Key Stage 2 pupils joined a group of special schools across Belfast to put on a musical performance of Jack and the Beanstalk which was supported by the school of music. The final performance was held in Fleming Fulton school. 
Rosstulla has a small but willing group of parents who form The Parents and Friends of Rosstulla. The group meets monthly. They have a very successful Facebook page for the school and have organised various fundraising events. Any new members are very welcome to join us on the 2nd Wednesday of each month at 7pm in the family learning mobile. 
Dr JA Preston




L Matchett 

Chairperson of Board of Governors

Principal
